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Education & Children’s Services


Public Consultation Meeting

Westhill Rezoning
Crombie School

10 September 2015 

7-9pm

Aberdeenshire Council Officers/Elected Members present: 

Cllr. Alison Evison; Cllr. Ron McKail; Cllr. Iris Walker; Craig Clement (Head of Resources & Performance); Maxine Booth (QIM); Rachael Goldring (Asset Project Leader- Learning Estates Team); Gemma Dacre (Research & Analysis Officer Learning Estates – Minute Taker); Sally Stewart (Education Scotland); 
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	Welcome and Introductions

	
	Councillor Evison introduced herself and outlined her role as chair of the ELL Committee at Aberdeenshire Council. Councillor Evison welcomed everyone to the meeting, introduced the Aberdeenshire Council officers and elected members present, and laid out the format of the meeting. 
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	Consultation Overview

	
	Craig Clement gave the following statement regarding the consultation process:

The proposal currently under consultation is regarding the review of Westhill network primary school zones. 

The council proposes that the existing primary school catchment areas within the Westhill network should be amended with effect from August 2016; and that from this date all new pupils attending schools within the Westhill network should attend their newly zoned school. 

We want to be very clear about the following: firstly, any children who already have a brother or sister in a school can choose to go to the same school as their siblings.

Secondly, current pupils will not be expected to move school, all existing arrangements will continue including school transport provision. 

For a number of years concern has been building that the capacities of some schools in the Westhill network would be exceeded due to the expansion of the town.  One school has also experienced a falling roll which has led to an imbalance across the network. 

Whilst there is currently capacity across the network, it is no longer in the right place.  The majority of recent and planned housing is currently in the Skene School catchment area.  However Skene School is a small rural school with a core capacity of 71 pupils and a working capacity of 96 due to a temporary classroom on site and can’t accommodate all of the housing in the catchment area. 

The purpose of the rezoning exercise is to change the catchment areas of the four primary schools in the network so that the current and future pupils can be educated in suitable school buildings with sufficient space. 

The proposed changes to each school’s catchment area is shown on the maps around the room, with a current and preferred option.  There is also a map showing 6 changes that can be included or removed from the preferred options.  

This consultation is taking place under the Schools (Consultation) (Scotland) Act 2010 and will run until 9 October 2015.

If the proposed changes are approved they would be implemented from August 2016. 
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	Questions from the Floor

	
	Councillor Evison welcomed questions from the floor and asked that participants state their name to aid the minute taking process.   
Parent - I am wondering if the majority of the Broadshade area should have been put in the Crombie zone.  The area we stay in has the majority of the rest of the estate as part of Crombie. 
RG – We wondered whether we could put the whole of the estate to Skene but because of the speed of the development, there wouldn’t be capacity.  There also isn’t enough capacity to put all of the estate to Crombie.  We tried to put the line through people’s back gardens to keep children on the same streets at the same school. 
Parent - I have friends from the estate in houses already built.  There are likely to be people helping with taking each other’s kids to school.  This will make it difficult for us, can you appreciate that?

RG – Absolutely, if we did that though Crombie would be far over capacity.  We moved the Westhill line as far as we can.  There will still be opportunity for placing requests to Crombie if there is sufficient capacity.  We can’t at the moment make it so all pupils are going to the same school.  
Parent – If children are at the school nursery does that have any bearing on if they get a place at school?
MB – No nurseries aren’t zoned.  We are making out of zones more consistent to support schools and we take a note of parent’s choice.  Where there is sufficient space they will be accepted.  Some reasons for refusal are if accepting that pupil would put the school at full capacity or if another teacher would need to be employed.   

Parent – Skene school doesn’t have out of school clubs, is that something that could be built in to this proposal?
MB – The Early Years Team are currently looking into this and they are also carrying out a review of wrap around care.  This has previously been looked at for Skene but it wasn’t sustainable at the time.  They will consult in the same way we are. 

Chair – Asks if there are any objections to photographs being taken. Some objections were raised and the reporters were asked to refrain from taking photographs of the audience. 
Parent– My son is due to attend Westhill nursery in January.  Will rezoning have implications for him attending Westhill nursery?
RG – No you can choose to send your child to any nursery you want. 

Parent – I have looked at the predicted rolls after rezoning.  The reason for this is to ensure sufficient space in each of the school buildings but even after rezoning, Skene will have an increase on current capacity. 

MB – As you can see from the original forecast, the numbers predicted were way below.  When we remodel a school roll forecast we find numbers can be different.  What we would do if the roll went up is look to extend Skene. If you look at the table on page 13 – It has the current forecast originally for Skene as 111 pupils but the actual forecast is 65.  As you can see this is quite a difference.
RG – The actual roll is 60 so even lower again. 

Parent – I appreciate that after the rezoning exercise it sounds like it will be a lot stricter for out of zones.

MB – It will only when we are tight for space.
Parent – Looks like Crombie and Elrick are near capacity and that only leaves Westhill.  If you are from the west side of town you won’t put children to the other side.  

MB – It takes 7 years for a rezoning to take effect.  It would be very rare for parents to take children out or their existing school to go to another school.   Also with siblings they will stay at the same school so we have tried to include that in the numbers.
Parent – Is this sensible in the current climate? 

MB – We have tried to facilitate the numbers in Skene.  The type of extension would be far bigger than we need.  We would want all our schools to be between 85-96% full. 
Parent – The objective for this exercise is to have sufficient space in each school but the forecast has a 70% increase in the roll at Skene but Westhill still would have 80 spaces free.
RG – We have redistributed the numbers as well as we can.  The proximity of the schools allows for limited room for movement.  The Westhill boundary would have to go way beyond Crombie and Elrick.  It wouldn’t make sense for people to go to schools any further away.   

Parent – Doesn’t answer the question about committing to building a new facility at Skene in this current climate.  
CC – Roll forecasting and planning for extensions is a complex area. Things change as houses numbers change. Developments are delayed.  It might take a bit longer for the pupils to come through from the housing developments. Our preference would be for no schools to have to rely on temporary accommodation whenever possible but we are bound by financial constraints.   We would prefer all our schools to be under one roof and not to have temporary classrooms.   If the roll goes over the capacity it would be easier to manage that in a school all under one roof.  The difficulty here is that the Skene roll hasn’t gone up as quickly as was originally projected. We are trying to bring future flexibility into the situation which would still allow for placing requests. 
Parent – How do you do forecasting? 
RG – We use historic data, the number of children in each stage of each year.  Data from the past 7 years, info from the NHS about every person living in Aberdeenshire who has registered with a GP.  We feed into the forecasts information from housing developers, there are proportional adjustment factors, variations in census data, placing requests averaged out over a few years. The birth rate adjustment factor takes into account high peaks in the birth rate.  A lot of information goes into it. One difficulty we have is that we don’t know exactly how many pupils will be in each house. 
Parent – My child is expected to attend Skene next year.  I’ve not been in Skene school yet, is there enough capacity?  I can see there is a temp.  Is there scope to extend that school?  Page 15 has options currently being considered are a small scale extension using developer contributions.  Should we expect it to go ahead?
MB – Yes.  Property colleagues have already looked into it and yes it can be extended. 
Parent – Is the budget there? Are developer funds in place?
MB – We have developer contributions available.
Parent – Will this be in the near future?
MB – Yes, certainly.  We are planning for a 2 class extension and internal refurbishment. We then would no longer need the temporary unit.  It wouldn’t be of benefit to the school to build it too big given there has been a drop in numbers.  We have gone from a 7 class to a 3 class extension in Laurencekirk due to the drop in pupil numbers.  We know what to look for and while that’s all going on we work with property designers.  It all rests on forecasts. 

Parent – Are the rolls monitored regularly?

MB – We monitor the rolls fortnightly from SEEMIS and put that together with the number of houses being built.  Sometimes there are changes in whether they are going to be flats or houses.  My team monitor that.  

Parent – I have a child who is out of zone at Skene at the moment, if the rezoning goes ahead and the extension goes ahead how are you going to restructure without disturbing them?
CC – This is a challenge we have for any new build project or extension. We remain positive, we have faced this challenge before and deal with it successfully.  There will be inevitable disruption but a balance needs to be looked at short term versus longer term.  We go through the process of agreeing the plan, having parental and staff involvement is key.  When an agreement is reached we would think through carefully what would happen during construction. – As much work as possible would be done during the holiday period, we may phase the works throughout the years.  Sometimes it’s just not possible and we have to move pupils off site for a while.  This might not be the case here but it is an option.  It’s important to work together.  We don’t have the plans yet but whatever we propose you will be involved and any disruption will be kept to a minimum. The key priority throughout will be the pupils.   

Parent – The Crombie site seems much bigger than Skene?  Shouldn’t we extend Crombie rather than Skene?  
CC – We are saying that Skene will be the same size it is but just one more class. If we extend the temporary unit will go.  Broadly the capacity will remain the same but might go up to 115 120 capacity.  
Parent – That is still an increase though in the size of the school?
CC - There is a working capacity of 96 because of the huts. That’s what school are currently working with.  It might go up a wee bit but it’s not a single stage school and will remain a multi stage school.  To answer the question about extending Crombie it comes back to balance. What we could do is go for one huge school but we are trying to get the balance right.  The ideal scenario would be all our schools under one roof with no temporary units but we also need to match that against available resources.  There is some money from developer obligations to put towards this for Skene but we can’t get rid of all temporary accommodation in all schools in one go.
MB –If we extended classroom space at Crombie it would still put pressure on the core facilities.  We would have to extend associated GP space which would increase costs significantly. 
Parent – Surely it’s much safer to go on a well-lit route to Crombie?

Parent – Busses now very full.  
RG – Where transport is entitled it would be tendered but as for public busses we wouldn’t be able to dictate that they increase in number. 

Parent – We get a bus but have to pay for it at the moment.  Would it be the same for the parents in Broadshade?  If you walk up Straik road for a 9am start you are going on a dark part of the road.  The buses need to be looked at.
Parent – Why have the developers been allowed to get planning permission for all houses without being told to build a school to accommodate all families into area?

MB – Developers sometimes suggest a site for a school but that has to fit in with if we need it.  We do feed into the planning application process. We do take contributions if the housing planned is going to make the zones school go over capacity. 

Parent – I have been to Skene, it is a fantastic school but there are safety issues.  Getting there is a problem. In the surrounding area is there a path that leads up to Skene?  Also have issues with the main road, are there any plans for traffic calming measures?

RG – If these changes get approved we would get a colleague from transport to work with the schools in Westhill to see if there needs to be recommendations.  I do recall a safety barrier between the road and the footpath all the way along the route. 

Parent – The road is a 60mph all the way along until you get near the school where it is supposed to go to 20 mph when the sign is flashing. 
Chair – Transport colleagues would assess this.  They are very good at spotting things that need looked at. 

Parent – Will there be a review of safe routes to school? There is an un-lit potholed road my daughter has to walk. I have complained about it previously.  You can’t move boundaries any more west, only the houses in Skene. Surely rezoning is going to need to happen again? What is the plan for going forward?
MB – Rezoning will have to happen again.  Westhill school children have grown up in the same area. That’s why we need to look at rezoning again possibly in 5 years. At that time there may be a need for a new school.  At the moment we are dealing with the information we have.  We will probably have to rezone again at some point for all areas in Aberdeenshire due to the locations of new housing developments.  

Parent – If the rise in pupil numbers continues as it is. Will there need to be a new school up the road?
MB – We follow the demographics.  Most schools have a peak then it tails off.  This is the case for all schools across Scotland.
RG – We will be working with the policy planning team for the next Local Development plan in 2025 and feeding into them. We can recommend new housing needs to be on east side of Westhill.  They may take it on board. 

Parent – Once the consultation finishes in October what’s the process?

Chair – We will come to that at the end and explain if fully.  
Parent – Will a decision be made before I put in my forms for January?

RG – A recommendation will be in the public domain. It will go to Garioch Area Committee before the Education, Learning & Leisure Committee.   The report will be written and in the public domain before Christmas. 

By the time you fill in your form you will know what we are recommending. So far every rezoning exercise we have completed has been accepted, but it is up to the committees to make a decision.  
MB - Even if the zone changes you are still entitled to put in an out of zone request.  
Parent – Elrick would be our choice.

MB - We have seen a drop in out of zones and the roll has dropped slightly. Our team will be sensitive to any placing requests.  
Parent – Skene is bursting at the seams.  Skene doesn’t have out of school clubs or a nursery. It’s difficult for parents to send their kids to Skene when it doesn’t have that structure. If the rezoning is in place for August 2016, come January if we all want to go to Skene surely the extension can’t be built that quickly.

CC – At the root of that is parental choice.  If in zone it will be automatic, or a placing request if out of zone.  As it’s sitting at the moment there is no particular issue at Skene.  We are talking about protecting it for the future.  We are making sure we are in the best place to deal with the next 5-10 years or so. The situation will change again but it’s a natural process across all our communities in Aberdeenshire.  We have to make sure our estate is the best fit for the population we are serving. 

Parent – Is there a need to go back and look at predicted rolls after rezoning?  Doesn’t seem to be a great case for it. One of things considered are out of zones for that school and these are obviously not matching what’s happening. Does that need to be re-visited? 

MB – That’s why we use working forecasts.  Builders say what they are going to do but don’t always.  To come back to ladies point about Elrick there is currently space there. 

Parent – If predictions are within 1 % why have you got 112 pupils at Skene?
MB – It is 1% across the whole of Aberdeenshire. 

RG – These figures are from when writing the paper in June. We knew how many p1 admissions we were expecting and the number of current pupils.  We couldn’t account for the 5 children over the summer who ended up not going to the school.    

Parent – Still a huge increase for Skene.  The 5 children that left Skene were not all P1’s.  People moved due to work commitments.
RG – We can’t know that. We are now 2 months on from when the report was written.  A live forecast is harder and we couldn’t know who was going to move out.  It was just a best guess.  When I do them next week the numbers will be slightly different. 

Parent – Even with small variations Skene is still over. 

MB – We are very rarely out on trend.  Skene peaks and starts to fall again.  The trend is more important.  It depends largely on the rate of house building.  Sometimes a developer will tell us 200 a year then they don’t build out to that rate if only 50 could sell.  We have to rely on data we have and historical data.  That’s why we capped Elrick, we noticed there was going to be a peak but then it was due to fall. 

Parent – If a trend was to go up how is it going to work regarding staffing when you can’t get teachers?  

CC –There are probably going to be over 157 houses built this year.  This is far more than we originally factored into the published forecast.  If that slows down then we won’t see as many children from these houses.  The link to staffing is primarily based on the number of pupils in school. More kids = more teachers.  Every year we look at projections and if the roll is going up we decide if they will need more teachers.  From a workforce planning point of view we know who is retiring, who is on maternity leave, coming back from maternity leave, probationer numbers etc.  We have just organised 100 probationers who will need to be allocated across all schools in Aberdeenshire.  If we need another teacher it will either be a probationer or the post will be advertised.  If the roll is going down and there is a gap we wouldn’t fill it. We manage school and staffing across Aberdeenshire.  The difficulty in recent years has been getting sufficient teachers.  

Parent - Skene had staffing issues.  The HT had to teach full time, parents are concerned if it happens again. 

CC – There is a huge effort going on to try to sort out the staffing problems.  We are changing our relocation package, recruiting much earlier, using agencies, we have asked the Scottish Government for more probationers, recruiting staff from down south. All these efforts are proving to be successful. That is not to say it is resolved, far from it.  There will be a teacher’s summit for NE Scotland and we are working with neighbouring authorities, GTC. Universities and other partners to make sure we are getting enough coming through the system.  It is all part of balancing and managing resources across Aberdeenshire. 

Parent – We are concerned support won’t be there from the issues we had last year. There are concerns that support is not there for current staff.
Chair – Craig mentioned how much work is being done.  There is a lot of work being done to try to resolve these issues.  I was at meeting on Monday with the education chair from Orkney and this is a problem across the whole of the north.  Let’s get back to questions about this proposal. 

Parent – I have the feeling that all of Broadshade children will want to go to Crombie.  It has no capacity will out of zones be accepted?

MB – If there is no capacity they wouldn’t be accepted.  

Parent – What about after school support?

MB – We are aware of out of school clubs issues and all the information gathered from tonight will be raised with the Early Years Team.

Parent – Parent’s at Skene don’t want it to get much bigger. Parent’s at Broadshade want to go to Crombie.
Chair – All views are being recorded as this is the whole point of a consultation.  Your views are being recorded. 
Parent – For the record I am a Broadshade parent and want to go to Crombie. 
Parent – I want Skene to be the same size.  I moved to Skene for it to be a country school there is a potential for it to go out of control.  Preference would be for the roll to stay the same. 
Parent –Your comment that views are being taken on board. We all fed into the informal consultation which was noted but it seems like that has been ignored.

RG – Actually the lines didn’t take as much from Skene in the informal consultations as they do now.  We will go away and try and take more away again but there is only so much we can take remove. 
Parent – Their hands are tied because 3 schools are so close together. 

CC – This is part of statutory process.  We have tried to reflect the views from the informal consultation. What we are saying here is this is a specific proposal that we as officers think works. However we recognise it is important to do further consultation.   All comments will be taken on board into the report. On the back of all comments we will make a recommendation one way or another. Then the committees will approve it or not.  It is all part of the process. We cannot say absolutely if it will change yet, we are not at the stage yet.  The important part is we get your views. 

MB – We have just completed a rezoning for Peterhead this time last year. Points of views brought up during the consultation period changed the final report so it is not a foregone conclusion.  Safety will be looked at.  Peterhead was very similar with the schools close together.  This is what we are finding at Inverurie also.   When people do move they leave children at schools so are not always going to their nearest school.  This is just nature of new builds. 

Parent – Skene has particular safety issues.  I live 1 mile away but my kids have a 40 minute bus journey home sometimes.  This is something to think about. 
Parent –If there are changes to the report, does it get published?
Chair – At the end of this consultation process, after 9 October April 2015, all documents from the consultation will be provided to Education Scotland. A report will then be taken back to the Garioch Area Committee shortly before a decision is made in 2015 at ELL Committee.
Parent – When you make the proposal final do we get to see again?  

RG – Until the 9th of October is your chance to write in with your views.  You will also have an opportunity to make a representation to the Garioch Area Committee if you wish.  The document final recommendation will be in the public domain and issued to the schools.
It will probably go to Garioch Area Committee in January. 
Parent –Irrespective of what happens will parents be able to put in an application to send their child to another school?
Chair - Yes if there is space at that school.  



	
	Next Steps

	
	Councillor Evison highlighted that the consultation documents are available on the Aberdeenshire Council website, and that these proposals will be open for comment until 9 October 2015. The public can comment on these proposals either in writing or by email at the rezoning email address: rezoning@aberdeenshire.gov.uk. The online survey is also still available, for stakeholders to participate in the rezoning exercise and provide their feedback. The address for the online questionnaire is displayed on posters around this room.  We are also involving pupils in our discussions and each Head Teacher has been asked to work with pupils to gain their views on the proposals.  At the end of this consultation process, after 9 October April 2015, all documents from the consultation will be provided to Education Scotland. A report will then be taken back to the Garioch Area Committee shortly before a decision is made in 2015 at ELL Committee.
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	Close

	
	Councillor Evison thanked all present for attending the meeting and suggested that the maps would stay up for a while longer if those present would like to review these and provide their feedback, and that officers would be around to discuss the plans and answer any additional questions if required. 
N.b. A comment was made after the public meeting to officers from a parent:  They can recognise that the zones have been changed to reflect comments made at the informal consultation meetings. 
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